OPENING REMARKS

     Quite recently, Ted, Susan, and I finally summoned enough courage “to conscript ourselves into doing the monthly newsletter.”  Since we are all past “the half-century marker,” we are much too decrepit to engage in combat.  Consequently, we plan to continue the war against those hostile forces from The North with words, words, and more words!  That much, we are sure of.  As this is our initial attempt at such an undertaking, our first version of “THE DISPATCH” may be a little shaky.  Please bear with us as we ‘learn as we go……”

                                                      Your Confederate Correspondents From Candler,

                                                      Ted Evan Lewis

                                                      Susan Thain Daughtry

                                                      Hu Daughtry

ROSTER OF NEW OFFICERS FOR 2008

     It seems that 2008 will be somewhat of a year of change for our camp.  In a sense, we did, indeed, experience “a changing of the guard.”  Due to other obligations, Commander Crooms elected to resign from his Commander Post.  I, for one, feel that he did a superb job during his years “at the helm.”  Randy is a big reason why we have a camp here in Candler.  His hard work and dedication to “The Lost Cause” will never be forgotten.  The slate of new officers follows:

Commander:  Jason West

1st Lt. Commander:  Hu Daughtry

Adjutant:  Tony Thompson

2nd Lt. Commander:  Jay Clifton

Chaplain:  Rhett Kelly

Color Sergeant:  Harvey Lively

Quartermaster:  Carlton Clifton

Historian:  Ted Evan Lewis

Surgeon:  Wayne Lesesne

     Gentlemen, it appears that we have our work “cut out for us this year.”  Always remember that our Confederate ancestors were, in every way, “True, American Patriots.”  We should strive to uphold them and the values for which they stood – each and every day!  To fail to do so would be nothing short of an unpardonable sin!  If they could somehow rise from their graves and visit with us for a few short moments, what would they think?  Would they be proud of us and what we are doing on their behalf; or would they be ashamed?  That, compatriots, is a question which could very well haunt some of us.  Are you doing enough to protect your “Confederate Kin” from the pens and words of The Revisionist Historians?  Think on this for a spell …..

     Finally, congratulations to our new officers; we pray that 2008 will be a favorable and successful year for our camp and its members.

OUR NEXT MEETING:  MARCH 6, 2008

     SCV Field Representative Jack Marlar is scheduled to attend our March meeting.  Should we be in need of a program, Jack is prepared to present one.  Additionally, a representative from The Relay For Life will also be in attendance.  This individual will tell us more about what this particular program is all about and how our camp can become involved in this magnanimous and more-than-worthy cause.  But, in any event, our March meeting will feature a program of some description.  At this stage of the game, it is imperative that we have a speaker at each and every monthly gathering.  Should it be necessary, Commander West is also ready, willing, and able to entertain us with some of the research which he has done on regimental histories of some of the units endemic to this particular locale.  After all, our fraternity is all about “Confederate History!”

     As is always the case, the meeting will be held at THE WESTERN STEER.  Those wishing to eat should arrive by 7:00 PM, if not before.  The meeting “kicks off” at 7:30 PM.  We hope to see you there ……

UPCOMING MIKELL CEREMONY

     On Saturday, April 26th, our camp will conduct a memorial service/ceremony for Corporal James Madison Mikell out at The Old Olliff Family Cemetery.  This ceremony will begin at 11:00 AM. Corporal Mikell served in Company C of The 47th Georgia Infantry Regiment.  He survived the war and lived until around 1913.  This old family burial ground is located on Rosemary Church Road – in the midst of a cotton field.  For instructions on how to get there, contact Jay Clifton or Hu Daughtry.

     As this is Confederate Memorial Day (in Georgia), we need to have a big crowd “to showcase this event.”  Re-enactors and cannoneers are definitely needed.  For more information, contact Jay Clifton or Hu Daughtry.  

PRIVATE HENRY ELLIS THAIN BECOMES MOST RECENT CONFEDERATE MEDAL OF HONOR RECIPIENT
     In case you ain’t heard, Susan’s Great-Grandfather Thain became the most recent recipient of THE CONFEDERATE MEDAL OF HONOR!  Needless to say, this is a big deal and will definitely put our camp on the map!  In other words, it will surely rock the Confederate world of our 21st Century!  

     Believe it or not, his feat actually appears in “THE OFFICIAL RECORDS…...”   He saved 100 or more lives and perhaps a quartet of guns (artillery pieces) on the third and final day of Gettysburg. Our camp will be holding this ceremony on Saturday, July 12, 2008.  It is scheduled to begin at 4:00 PM.  Since Old Henry is at eternal rest at Old Salem Church, here in Candler County, the service will be held there.  As is always the case, we need more re-enactors and artillery pieces.  The planning for this gargantuan event is already underway.  Among other things, a live string-band will perform several songs which were popular and well-known during “That War For Southern Independence.”  Additionally, we are expecting Thain descendants from all over America – to be on hand!

     Immediately following the service, there will a reception held at the home of Ted Lewis.  Ted is the current owner of the house where Henry Thain “drew his last and final breath.”  This old wooden structure may date back to the 1880’s.  Henry met Death in March of 1917.  Susan’s dad, Willie Harold Thain, was born in that very edifice during the earliest days of 1920.  So, without a doubt, there is much history all around us here in the diminutive township of Metter, Georgia.  More on the life and times of Private Henry Ellis Thain of Company A of The First North Carolina Light Artillery will appear in later editions of “THE DISPATCH.”  
TED TELLS THE TRUTH ABOUT JEFFERSON DAVIS AND HIS CONFEDERACY

     Reading today’s issue of “THE STATESBORO HERALD” (Monday, February 25, 2008), I was appalled to see an article about Jefferson Davis, that was so negative and hurtful of our one and only President of the Confederacy.

     It seems that his 200th birthday celebration, because of “political correctness,” is being downplayed EVEN in his own region of The Southern States.  The article, written by Allen G. Breed, an AP national writer, says the celebration has “turned out to be something of a lost cause.” “The response to date has been timid,” according to Bertram Hayes-Davis, great-great-grandson of Jefferson Davis and the family association spokesman.

     Jefferson Davis is being compared to Abraham Lincoln, who will also have a 200 year anniversary birthday in 2009.  Since Lincoln is seen as a unifier after the war, and Davis so strongly felt justified in secession, Davis is viewed in a very negative light, by “setting the stage for and then waging the bloodiest war in this nation’s history,” according to Mr. Breed.

     It is indeed sad, that this man who presided over the Confederate States for four years is given absolutely no recognition for leadership and keeping The Confederate States viable and thriving for as long and as best he could under such extreme circumstances.  It is even sadder to think that in Mississippi, according to Mr. Breed’s article, “gave the idea of commemorating Davis a lukewarm reception.”  After all, we ARE Southerners.  This is our heritage.  This is OUR history.  We have been made to feel ashamed of anything and everything connected with the Confederacy for over one hundred years, and it is still going on!  People holler about discrimination and prejudice, and our own people are made to feel unworthy and second-class citizens because of our past.  Is there any difference?  NO!  I get so tired of people belittling Southerners when we crawled out of the ashes like the Phoenix to rise up and live and rebuild our homeland, WITHOUT any help from the Federal Government, and we are still getting a slap in the face even today.  Enough is enough!  We are Southerners.  We have a past, and are proud of it.  It is our heritage.  Why should we be ashamed of our ancestors?  We should never be ashamed of them, for if so we are ashamed of ourselves as well.  The Yankees were not made to feel ashamed of what they did to people in the Southern States – burning, looting, leaving desolate the countryside and leaving people without home, shelter, food, and a means of making a living.  Courthouses and churches were destroyed – leaving no records of a people, because they were expected to be wiped off the face of the earth ……but they SURVIVED!  They lived, despite being left to starve to death with only the clothes on their backs.  We should be ashamed?  I think there were others who should be ashamed, not US!  The South DID rise again, and is one of the most beautiful parts of this United States Of America.  I hear the faint musical notes of Dixie and I feel proud of who I am, and where I am!

                                                                   POWERFULLY Written by Ted Evan Lewis

                                                                   Ted is our Camp Historian, as well as one of 

                                                                   our Confederate Correspondents.

“TED DIGS UP ANOTHER CONFEDERATE ALDERMAN”

     My mother and I were invited to a family reunion in Grandin, Florida, which is south of Starke about 20 or so miles.  The reunion was of the descendants of Hiram Alderman (1824 – 1888) and wife, Emmeline Jones Alderman (1833 – 1905).  Uncle Hiram and Emmeline had twelve children; ten lived to adulthood.  Uncle Hiram was brother to Susan Alderman (1814 – 1897), who married Purnel Franklin (1809 – 1887), who were my paternal grandmother’s great-grandparents.  This was on Granny’s mother’s side of her family.  Aunt Emmeline was Granny’s paternal grandfather’s sister, therefore her great aunt.  So Uncle Hiram was Granny’s great-great uncle and Aunt Emmeline her great aunt.  Even if they had never married one another, they would still have been kindred of mine!

     The reunion was held at the home of Lorene Alderman Clay in Grandin, a most wonderful 3,000 acre homesite that the family wants to be kept as a nature preserve in the future.  Mrs. Clay descends from Uncle Hiram and Aunt Emmeline’s son, Basil Jones Alderman.

     When leaving the reunion, I asked a cousin who lived in Melrose, Florida how to get to the cemetery there, where Uncle Hiram and Aunt Emmeline are buried.  Melrose is just six miles away from Grandin.  I found the cemetery without any problem, and found the final resting places of these two kindred of mine.  I had known their granddaughter, Miss May Kennedy (1886 – 1972), who lived in Statesboro and later at Baptist Village in Waycross.  May’s paternal grandfather, Solomon Kennedy, married twice.  He lived in Tattnall County, Georgia.  By his first marriage, he was my great-great-great-great uncle. His first wife was Elizabeth Kennedy, sister of Jimmerson Kennedy (1817 – 1893), my great-great-great grandfather.

     My surprise came when I came to Uncle Hiram’s grave!  He has a government-issue foot marker that states:  Hiram Alderman Sgt. Co. F 9th Fla Inf.  I never knew that Uncle Hiram was in The War Between The States!  This was most exciting to me to find out.  He had a beautiful polished stone column with an “A” for Alderman on it and also the Masonic emblem.  I didn’t know he was a Mason either.  Aunt Emmeline’s grave has a beautiful stone monument also, and atop is an open book, more than likely representing a Bible. I was just so proud to see their final resting places, and to learn more about these kindred that I already thought I knew everything on!

                                                              Researched And Written by Ted Evan Lewis
“JASON’S INAUGURAL ADDRESS”

Gentlemen,

     The New Year has come and brought some changes to the camp.  We elected a new officer corps, with myself being elected camp commander.  I’d like to start my first newsletter with an apology to all members for being somewhat disorganized the last couple of months.  The fault is mine and I’ll bear the burden.  Randy has left some awfully large shoes to fill and I promise to do my best.  Starting this month, I hope to get back on track with our monthly meetings – having programs that will be educational and enjoyable.  Hopefully, this will get our attendance back up. If anyone has ideas on a program, please feel free to let me or any of the other officers know; we will be glad to oblige.  In closing, I look forward to working with the officers and men of the camp to keep THE DIXIE GUARDS as one of the highly-regarded civic clubs in Candler County and Metter.

Sincerely,

Jason

     Jason West is our new camp commander; as an experienced SCV officer, Jason should prove to be a more-than-capable leader for our band of “contemporary rebels!”

2008 is definitely looking bright!

“LOOKING AHEAD TO OUR APRIL MEETING”

     Our April meeting will feature a program on Fort McAllister.  These earthen fortifications, built by hand, guarded the entrance to The Ogeechee River.  In essence, it was perceived by both North and South alike as “the back door to Savannah.”  It fell during Sherman’s Infamous March to the Sea -- in late 1864.  From a local perspective, many men and boys from this area, at one time or another, were garrisoned here.  Come and bring along a friend or relative for an evening of “learning and enjoyment!”

“CLOSING REMARKS”

     Anyone wishing to write an article or include something in “THE DISPATCH” can contact me at 912 687-6153 or e-mail me at sidada11@yahoo.com  .  Jay Clifton can be reached at 478 588-1506 or e-mailed at mclifton@pineland.net  .  Jay is our 2nd Lt. Commander and is spearheading our effort(s) to recognize and procure some type of marker (headstone or footstone) for each and every “Old Rebel who is at eternal rest here in Candler County.”  He is also responsible for assembling re-enactors and artillery pieces (cannon) for these Memorial Services.

     In the past, we have sent out our newsletters via regular mail.  Since most of us have computers and possess at least one electronic address, it would certainly save the camp a substantial amount of cash each month to “shoot these newsletters via the electronic route.”  Having said this, I would genuinely appreciate anyone who is the proud owner of an e-mail address contacting me and supplying me with his electronic address.  Without question, this would save on both postage and printing expense. According to Tony, this could amount to as much as forty dollars per month.   This would certainly “free-up money for more important aspects of The Lost Cause!”  

     Last, but certainly not least, I wish to thank Ted and Susan for their invaluable assistance in enabling me to finally complete our initial issue of Candler’s own version of “This Contemporary Confederate Reader.”  Hope to see all of ya’ll on the night of March 6th …..

                     Perhaps, one day, all can learn the real truths of “The Ante-Bellum South!”

                     Until next time; signing off from the backwoods of rural Candler,

                      Your Confederate Correspondent,

                       Hu Daughtry

